



incing A	eountability	100
	THE NA	TIONAL ASSEMBLY
RE	PORT DATE:	15 MAR 2023 DAY. Wednesday
	TABLED OF:	header of the May
	CLERK-AT THE-TABLE:	Cetride diebet

THE AUDITOR-GENERAL

ON

NAIROBI WATER DISTRIBUTION NETWORK PROJECT (CREDIT BMZ NO. 2020.82.527/KV 26833)

FOR THE YEAR ENDED 30 JUNE, 2022

ATHI WATER WORKS DEVELOPMENT AGENCY

 $\mathcal{L}_{\mathcal{L}}$





PROJECT NAME: NAIROBI WATER DISTRIBUTION NETWORK PROJECT

[FUNDED BY FEDERAL REPUBLIC OF GERMANY] IMPLEMENTING ENTITY: ATHI WATER WORKS DEVELOPMENT AGENCY

PROJECT CREDIT NUMBER: BMZ NO 2020.82.527/KV 26833

ANNUAL REPORT AND FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

FOR THE FINANCIAL YEAR ENDED JUNE 30, 2022

Prepared in accordance with the Cash Basis of Accounting Method under the International Public Sector Accounting Standards (IPSAS)

Nairobi Water Distribution Network Project (Credit No: BMZ NO 2020.82.527/KV 26833) Report and Financial Statements For the Financial year ended June 30, 2022

Nairobi Water Distribution Network Project (Credit No: BMZ NO 2020.82.527/KV 26833) Report and Financial Statements For the Financial year ended June 30, 2022

Table of Contents

1.1	Project Information and Overall Performance	iv
2.	Statement of Performance Against Project Predetermined Objectives	xiv
3.	Environmental and Sustainability reporting.	xvi
4.	Statement of Project Management responsibilities.	XX
5.	Report of the Auditor General on Nairobi Water Distribution Net Work Project	xxi
6.	Statement of Receipts and Payments for the year ended 30 th June 2022	1
7.	Statement of Financial Assets as at 30th June 2022	2
8.	Statement of Cashflow for the Year Ended June 30, 2022	3
9.	Statement of Comparison of Budget and Actual Amounts for the year ended 30th June 2022	4
10.	Significant Accounting Policies	5
11.	Notes to the Financial Statements.	12
12.	Other Important Disclosures	19
13.	Progress on Follow of Prior year Auditor-General's Recommendations	20
14.	Annexes	21

1. Project Information and Overall Performance

1.1 Name and registered Office

Name: The project's official name is Nairobi Water Distribution Network Project (Credit No: BMZ NO 2020.82.527/KV 26833).

Objective: The key objective of the project is to improve equitable water supply in areas of Nairobi which are currently under supplied in order to promote sustainable socio-economic development and contribute to overall poverty reduction

Address: The project headquarters offices are in Nairobi, Nairobi County, Kenya

The address of the registered office is:

Athi Water Works Development Agency P.O. Box 45283-00100 GPO Athi Water Plaza Old Muthaiga Road NAIROBI

Contacts: The following are the project contacts

Telephone: (254) 0202724292/3 E-mail: info@awwda.go.ke Website: www.awwda.go.ke

1.2 Project Information

Project Start Date:	The project start date is 30 th December-2014	
Original Project End Date	The project end date is 31st December,2017	
Revised Project End Date	The Revised project end date is 31st December,2021	
Project Manager:	The project manager is Eng. Joseph Kamau	
Project Sponsor:	The project sponsors are the Government of Kenya (GoK), which contribute 15% and taxes, Co-financed by the Federal Republic of Germany and the European Union (EU) through KfW Development Bank Which Contribute 85%.	

1.3 Project Overview

Line Ministry/State Department of the Project	The project is under the supervision of the Ministry of Water, Sanitation & Irrigation			
Project number	BMZ NO 2020.82.527/KV 26833			
Strategic goal of the project	The strategic goal of the project is to improve equitable water supply in areas of Nairobi which are currently under supplied in order to promote sustainable socioeconomic development and contribute to overall poverty reduction			
Achievement of strategic goal	The project management aims to achieve the goal through the following means: The main works components under this component include: - i) Lot 1: Construction of the Eastern Transmission (Kiambu – Embakasi) Pipeline.			
	 i) Water Transmission Pipeline, size DN1000/900 mm Pipeline, total length 24km ii) Reinforced Concrete Water Storage Tank at Embakasi, capacity 14,000m3. iii) Construction of the Resident Engineer's Office (floor area 220m2) ii) Lot 2: Construction of the Western Transmission (Kabete – Uthiru – Karen) Pipeline. 			
	i.Construction of Water Transmission Pipeline from Kabete to Uthiru to Karen. Ferrous pipeline of sizes 500mm and 900mm diameter, approximate total length 12.6Km comprising of the following sections:			
	 i) Kabete to Uthiru Pipeline DN 900mm Ferrous Pipeline, length 5.8 Km ii) Uthiru to Karen Pipeline DN 900mm Ferrous Pipeline, length 5.2 Km DN 500mm Ferrous Pipeline, length 3.15 Km 			
	ii. Construction of Reinforced Concrete Water Storage Tank at existing Uthiru Reservoir Site, Capacity 5000m3.			
	iii. Electromechanical works and associated civil works at Kabete Pumping Station to upgrade the capacity of the Kabete-Uthiru Pumping System from 30,000m3/d to 72,000m3/d.			
	iv. Construction of the Resident Engineer's Office (floor area 220m2).			
	v. Reinforced Concrete Water Storage Tank (capacity 500m3) and Pumping Facility at Kenya High School			
	iii) Lot 3: Extension of Water & Sewerage Services in Peri-Urban &			

	Informal Settlements.
	 Extension of Water Pipelines (size 32–250mm total length 23km) and Sewers (size 200-315mm total length 21km) in Korogocho, Gitari Marigu, Ngando, Kawangware and Kangemi Areas of Nairobi
	ii. Construction of 2Nr Ablution Blocks in Gitari Marigu
	iii. 928Nr Consumer Sewer Connections
Other important background information of the project	N/A
Current situation that the project was formed to intervene	The project was formed to intervene in the following areas: (i) Equitable water supply (ii) Poverty eradication
Project duration	The project started on 30 th December 2014 and is expected to run until 31 st December, 2021

1.4 Bankers

The donor funding is through direct payment method.

AWWDA got an approval from the National Treasury to open development fund account for efficient management of all the project's GoK counterpart funds.

The following are the bank details for the GoK Counterpart funds Account:

Athi Water Works Development Agency The Co-operative Bank of Kenya AccountNo.01141084618501 Ridgeways Kiambu road

1.5 Auditors

Office of the Auditor General Anniversary Towers, University Way P.O. Box 30084-00100 NAIROBI. Nairobi Water Distribution Network Project (Credit No: BMZ NO 2020.82.527/KV 26833) Report and Financial Statements For the Financial year ended June 30, 2022

1.6 Roles and Responsivities

Names	Title designation	Key qualification	Responsibilities	
Eng Michael Thita	Chief Executive officer	B.Sc. MIEK, P.Eng.	Accounting Officer	
Eng. Joseph Kamau	Project Coordinator	B.Sc. MIEK, P.Eng.	Project Manager	
Eng. Bonnie Nyandwaro	Project Engineer	B.Sc. MIEK, P.Eng.	Coordination of the day-to-day activities of the entire program	
Eng. Dickson Ongesa	Project Engineer	B.Sc. MIEK, P.Eng.	Coordination of the day-to-day activities for lot 1	
Eng. Kiprono Rop	Project Engineer	B.Sc., M.A, MIEK, P.Eng.	Coordination of the day-to-day activities of Lot 2	
Anne Gacheri	Procurement officer	B.B.A, MA, CIPS	Management of the Procurement functions of the program	
John Njoroge	Project Accountant	B.A., MBA, CPA-K	Management of the Finance functions of the program	

Nairobi Water Distribution Network Project (Credit No: BMZ NO 2020.82.527/KV 26833) For the Financial year ended June 30, 2022 Report and Financial Statements

1.7 Funding summary

The Project is for duration of seven years from December 2014 to 2021 with an approved budget of (Unit of Account) Euro 40,392,522 equivalent to about KShs 4,657,261,246 as highlighted in the table below:

A.SOURCES OF FUNDS						
FUNDING SUMMARY	The second secon					
Source of funds	Donor Commitment-		Amount received to date – (30-06-2022)	o date – (30-06-	Undrawn balance to date (30-06-2022)	o date
	Donor currency (Euro)	Kshs	Donor currency(Euro)	Kshs	Donor currency Kshs	Kshs
	(A)	(A")	(B)	(B')	(A)-(B)	(A')-(B')
(i) Grant						
Eu Managed by KfW	5,000,000	576,500,000	4,769,262	545,584,830	230,738	30,915,170
(ii)Loan						
KfW	25,000,000	2,882,500,000	24,976,728	2,881,503,879	23,272	996,121
iii)Counterpart funds						
G.O.K	10,392,552	1,198,261,246	10,297,910	1,187,349,066	94,642	10,912,180
Total Funding Summary	40,392,552	4,657,261,246	40,043,900	4,614,437,776	348,652	42,823,470

B.APPLICATION OF FUNDS						
FUNDING SUMMARY						
Application of funds	Amount received to date-(30th June-2022)	ith June-2022)	Cumulative Amou 06-2022)	Cumulative Amount paid to date – (30- Unutilised balance to date 06-2022)	Unutilised balance (30-06-2022)	to date
	Donor currency (Euro)	Kshs	Donor currency(Euro)	Kshs	Donor currency(Euro)	Kshs
	(A)	(A7)	(B)	(B')	(A)-(B)	(A')-(B')
(i) Grant						
Eu Managed by KfW	4,769,262	545,584,830	4,769,262	545,584,830		
Total Grant	4,769,262	545,584,830	4,769,262	545,584,830	•	•
(ii)Loan						
KfW	24,976,728	2,881,503,879	24,976,728	2,881,503,879		
(iii) Counterpart funds						
G.O.K	10,297,910	1,187,349,066	10,226,388	1,179,102,591	71,522	8,246,475
Total Funding Summary	40,043,900	4,614,437,776	39,972,378	4,606,191,301	71,522	8,246,475

Nairobi Water Distribution Network Project (Credit No: BMZ NO 2020.82.527/KV 26833) Report and Financial Statements For the Financial year ended June 30, 2022

1.8 Summary of the overall project performance

During the year under review, the Project received Kshs 728,168,671 and incurred expenditure totalling to Kshs 794,762,788/=

Cumulatively as at 30th June 2022, the project had received Kshs 4,614,437,776/= and incurred expenditure totalling to Kshs 4,606,191,301/=

Works

The works component of the project is funded by KfW and paid directly to the contractor

i) Lot 1- Construction of the Eastern Transmission (Kiambu – Embakasi) Pipeline.

a) Resident Engineer's Office

The Resident Engineer's Office is complete and has been in use by the Project Supervision Team since 20th June 2017.

Progress of Works on Resident Engineer's Office: 100 %

b) Supply of Pipes and Fittings

Status of Manufacture and Delivery of Pipes is as follows:

Pij	pe	DN 1000 PN32	DN 1000 PN25	DN 900 PN25	Total
1	Quantity Manufactured (m)	3,852	14,760	5,340	23,952
2	Quantity Delivered to Site (m)	3,852	14,760	5,340	23,952

Progress of Works on Supply of Pipes and Fittings:

c) Pipeline Construction

As at 30th June 2021, the total length of Pipeline laid is 23,912m, against a target of 24,000m,

the pipes laid comprising of:

- 14,740m of DN 1000 PN 25 pipes
- 3,840m of DN 1000 PN 32 pipes
- 5,332m of DN 900 PN 25 Pipes

The Welded joints have been tested by Dye-Penetration and Ultrasonic Testing methods

• Progress of Works on Pipeline Construction:

100 %

100 %

d) Reinforced Concrete Water Storage Tank at Embakasi (capacity 14,000m3).

Construction of the 14,000m3 capacity Embakasi Tank is complete. Water Tightness Testing has also been carried out. The pending / ongoing works include the installation of Ladders and Level Measuring Gauges.

Progress of Works on Embakasi Tank: 100 %

e) Masonry Boundary Wall at Embakasi Garrison

As per agreement between AWWDA and Ministry of Defence (MoD) for allocation of Land and Wayleave for construction of the 14,000m³ Embakasi Tank at the Embakasi Garrison, a **1.8 km** long Masonry Wall forming part of the Garrison Boundary is to be constructed.

Following receipt of instruction from AWWDA on 9th July 2018, the Contractor commenced construction of the wall on 30th July 2018.

As at 30th June 2021, the 1.8km masonry wall had been completed.

f) Overall Contract Progress

As at 30th June 2021:

- Overall Progress:
 - Physical Works: approximately 100 % of the Overall Scope of Works
 - Pipes and Fittings delivered to Site: 100 % of total quantities.

ii) Lot 2- Construction of the Western Transmission (Kabete – Uthiru – Karen) Pipeline.

a) Construction of Resident Engineer's Office

The Resident Engineer's Office is complete and has been in use by the Resident Engineer's Staff since 15th April 2018. The Office is located at the Uthiru Storage Tank Site.

Progress of works on the Resident Engineer's Office Building:

100 %.

b) Supply of Pipes and Fittings

DN 500mm Pipes – the total requirement of 3.25km of DN 500 Steel Pipes and Fittings have been delivered to site.

DN 900mm Pipes – – the total requirement of 11.45km of DN 900 Steel Pipes and Fittings have been delivered to site

Progress on Supply of Pipes and Fittings: 100 %.

c) Pipeline Construction

i) Uthiru-Karen Pipeline Section (DN 900mm, length 5.2km + DN500mm, length 3.25km)

Pipe laying works on the entire 8.5 km is complete, including 3.25km DN 500mm section and 5.5km DN 900mm section. Reinstatement of the 150m section of the DN 500mm pipeline damaged by the Road Works Contractor carrying out road expansion works was completed by 14th April 2021.

Installation of Washout and offtake Valves and Fittings and final reinstatement works is complete.

ii) Kabete-Uthiru Pipeline Section (DN 900mm, length 5.8 km)

Pipe laying works on the entire 5.8 km is complete. Final reinstatement works is in complete.

Progress of Pipeline Construction Works: 100 %

d) Reinforced Concrete Water Storage Tank at Uthiru (Capacity 5000m³)

Structural Concrete Works and Water Tightness Testing for the Tank are complete. Installation of Pipes and Fittings within the Tank Site, including inter-connection Pipework to the existing Tank and painting works for exposed Pipe Fittings and metal work is in progress, currently at 100% complete.

Progress of works on construction of the 5,000m³ Tank: 100%.

e) Kabete Pumping Station Works

Civil Works

The following Civil Works related to the Electro-Mechanical Works at the Kabete Pumping Station have been carried out.

- Construction of R.C. Transformer Plinth for the 2.5MVA Transformer, including roof shade, oil retention sump and Cable Duct, as well as Chain-link Fence with steel gate and loose aggregate paving.
- Modification of old R.C Plinths to suit new larger pumps
- Construction of extension building, total floor area 80m², to house new Compressors, including R.C. plinths for the compressors
- Construction of R.C. Supports and Valve Chambers for the 2Nr Surge Tanks as well as Valve and Meter Chambers for the Gate Valve and Electro-Magnetic Meter on the delivery header.
- Ancillary works on Pipework Support and Protection.

Electromechanical Works

The following Electro-Mechanical Equipment have been installed and commissioned:

 5Nr. New Pumps, each of capacity 1,010m³/hr, Head 105m, coupled with a 500kW Motor. The pumps were installed in the position of the old Uthiru Pumps which have since been dismantled and handed over to NCWSC.

- 1Nr. MCC Panel for the 5Nr. Pumps, complete with all requisite cabling works, fittings and controls.
- 1Nr. 11KVA Switchgear, feeding both the old 1MVA Transformer and the New 2.5 MVA Transformer
- 1Nr. 2.5 MVA Transformer, feeding the new pumps
- Requisite Pipework, fittings and valves within the Pumping Station, including Pump Control Valves, pressure switches, temperature switches, pressure gauges, etc.
- GSM Remote Telemetry System, for remote control of the pumps based on the reservoir levels.
- Surge suppression system comprising of 1Nr. 35m³ Surge Tank on the Delivery Pipework and 1Nr. 5m³ Surge Tank installed on the Suction header, all complete with DN 600 Pipework and fittings.

2Nr. Air Compressors, capacity 11 Bars, one duty and one standby

Progress of Physical works on Kabete Pumping Station: 100 %.

f) Construction of 500m³ ground Water Storage Tank, 80m³ Elevated concrete Tank Pumping Facility and at Kenya High School

The Kenya High School Works were substantially completed and handed over to AWWDA on 12th January 2021. AWWDA subsequently handed over the system to the school during the Handing over meeting. The system is currently serving the school and has been confirmed to be operating at Design Capacities.

The completed works at Kenya High School are as follows:

- i) 500m3 Reinforced Concrete Tank
- ii) Pump Chamber
- iii) 80m3 Reinforced Concrete Tank on 14m high Concrete Tower
- iv) Pipelines (DN 110mm HDPE Pipelines, total length 0.7km)

Progress of Kenya High School Works: 100%

g) Overall Contract Progress:

As at 30th June 2022:

- Overall Progress:
 - Physical Works: approximately 100% of the Scope of Works
 - Production and Delivery of Pipes and Fittings: 100% of total quantities

Nairobi Water Distribution Network Project (Credit No: BMZ NO 2020.82.527/KV 26833) Report and Financial Statements

For the Financial year ended June 30, 2022

iii) Lot 3(a): Extension of Water & Sewerage Services in Peri-Urban & Informal Settlements

The Works components and current status are as per the table below

Status of Consumer Connection Works as at 30th June 2022

Works under the Lot 3(A) - Extension of Water & Sewerage Services in Peri Urban & Informal Settlements Contract are **Complete**.

Taking Over of the Substantially Completed Works was carried separately for the Eastern Areas and Western Areas and Defects Notification Periods are as follows:

- Eastern Areas
 Taking-Over Certificate dated 5th June 2020.
 (Korogocho and Gitari Marigo)
- ii) Western Areas (Ngando, Kawangware and Kangemi) Taking-Over Certificate dated 21st August 2020.

 Defects Notification Period up to 21st August 2021.

Final Inspection at the end of Defects Notification Period was carried out on 21st September 2021 by representatives of AWWDA, NCWSC, the Consultant and the Contractor. All Works were confirmed to be complete and defects rectified. A Performance Certificate was subsequently issued to the Contractor on 30th September 2021

iv) Lot 3(b): Supply and Delivery of Consumer Water Meters

The Lot 3(B) project component comprises of Supply and Delivery of Consumer Water Meters, 15mm dia. and related accessories to the Nairobi City Water and Sewerage Company Ltd. (NCWSC). The goods to be supplied are as shown in **Table 5.1** below.

Table 5.1: Schedule of Goods to be Supplied under Lot 3(B)

Item	Quantity
DN 15mm Consumer Water Meters DN 15	10,000 Nr
DN 15 mm Brass Stopcocks (Stop Valves)	10,000 Nr
DN 15mm Connectors/Coupling Nuts for Connection of Water Meters to externally threaded Water Supply Pipe	10,000 Nr

The Contract for the Lot 3(B) Project Component was signed between the Supplier, Hydro standard Kenya Limited and AWWDA on 11th February 2021. The Contract Amount is Kshs 40,623,200.00 inclusive of VAT.

The supply and delivery of consumer water meters was done and final payment to contractor done on 25th November 2021.

Consultancies

The consultant for the work supervision for the three lots is CES Consulting Engineers Salzgitter GmbH in association with Mangat I.B. Patel Consulting Engineers.

1.9 Summary of the Project compliance:

The project performed all its activities ensuring compliance with applicable laws and regulations, and essential external financing agreements/covenants.

2. Statement of Performance Against Project Predetermined Objectives

Introduction

Section 81 (2) (f) of the Public Finance Management Act, 2012 requires that, at the end of each financial year, the accounting officer when preparing financial statements of each National Government entity in accordance with the standards and formats prescribed by the Public Sector Accounting Standards Board includes a statement of the national government entity's performance against predetermined objectives.

The key development objective of the *project is* to improve equitable water supply in areas of Nairobi which are currently under supplied in order to promote sustainable socio-economic development and contribute to overall poverty reduction

Progress on attainment of Strategic development objectives

For purposes of implementing and cascading the above development objectives to specific sectors, all the development objectives were made specific, measurable, achievable, realistic and time-bund (SMART) and converted into development outcomes. Attendant indicators were identified for reasons of tracking progress and performance measurement: Below we provide the progress on attaining the stated objectives:

Project	Objective	Outcome	Indicator	Performance
Construction of the Eastern Transmission (Kiambu- Embakasi) Pipeline	Improve equitable water supply in the Eastern part of Nairobi which are currently under supplied in order to promote sustainable socio-economic development and contribute to overall poverty reduction	 Water Transmission Pipeline, size DN1000 / 900 mm, length 24km Reinforced Concrete Water Storage Tank, capacity 14,000m³ Construction of Resident Engineer's Office (floor area 220m2) 	% Increase in water coverage in Nairobi.	Water pipeline works at 99%. Water tank works at 100% RE office works at 100%.
Construction of the Western Transmission (Kabete – Uthiru – Karen) Pipeline.	Improve equitable water supply in the Western part of Nairobi which are currently	• Water Pipeline, size DN900 and DN500 mm, total length 14.25 km	% Increase in water coverage in Nairobi.	Water pipeline works at 100%. Water tank works at 100%

	under supplied in order to promote sustainable socio-economic development and contribute to overall poverty reduction	 Reinforced Concrete Water Storage Tank, capacity 5,000m³ Upgrading of Kabete Uthiru Pumping System from 30,000m³/day to 72,000m³/day capacity Construction of Resident Engineer's Office (floor area 220m²) 	RE office at 100%. Pumping station works at 100%
Extension of Water & Sewerage Services in Peri- Urban & Informal Settlements	Improve equitable water supply and Sewerage Services in the Peri-Urban and Informal Settlement which are currently under supplied in order to promote sustainable socio-economic development and contribute to overall poverty reduction	• Extension of Water Pipelines (size 32–250mm total length 23km) and Sewers (size 200-315mm total length 21km) • Construction of 2Nr Ablution Blocks • 928Nr Consumer Sewer Connections	Water pipe line and sewerage works at 100%. Ablution block works at 100%. Consumer sewer connection works at 100%.

3. Environmental and Sustainability reporting

Athi Water Works Development Agency (AWWDA) is a state corporation established by the Water Act 2016 under the Ministry of Water, Sanitation and Irrigation covering Nairobi City County, Kiambu County and Murang'a County. Its key responsibility as defined by the Water Act 2016 is to;

- a. Undertake the development, maintenance and management of National Public Waterworks,
- b. Operate the waterworks and provide water services as a water service provider, until such a time as responsibility for the operation and management of waterworks are handed over to a county government, joint committee, authority of county government or water services provider,
- c. Provide reserve capacity for purposes of providing water services where the Regulatory Board orders the transfer of water services functions from a defaulting water services provider to another licensee,
- d. Provide technical services and capacity building to such county government and water providers,
- e. Provide to the cabinet secretary technical support in discharging of his or her functions under the Water Act 2016.

1. Sustainability strategy and profile -

In performing her mandate, Athi Water is committed to perform ethically and contribute to economic development while improving the quality of life of the workforce and their families as well as of the local community and society at large. AWWDA undertakes to conduct business in a way which will achieve sustainable growth, in line with legal and moral obligations. We aim to achieve our business objectives in a caring and responsible manner considering economic, social and environmental impacts.

2. Environmental performance

Environmental and Social Sustainability refers to concerted efforts to mitigate against environmental degradation and social impacts. It is the maintenance of the factors and practices that contribute to the quality of environment on a long-term basis as well acceptable social norms over the long term.

It involves making decisions and taking action that are in the interests of protecting the natural and social environment, with particular emphasis on preserving the capability of the environment to support human life; and social wellbeing of communities.

Athi Water Works Development Agency (AWWDA) as a state corporation with key functions of Planning, development, rehabilitation and expansion of water and sanitation services infrastructure is cognizant of the possible impacts (both positive and negative) resulting from interaction of the organization's activities with both physical and social environment.

As such, AWWDA is committed to environmental conservation and protection as well as safeguarding of health and safety of workers within the premises and projects. Through the integrated Environment, Health and Safety policy statement, the organization commits to protecting the environment, preserving the health and safety of employees and communities, and ensuring safe development of water and sanitation infrastructure within the Institution's area of jurisdiction.

AWWDA has a structured way of managing the environmental and social aspects associated with its operations through the existing Environmental and Social Safeguards unit with a total of 10 permanent staff.

Pollution prevention, regulatory compliance, stakeholder engagement, public consultation and continual improvement are the key elements which underpins AWWDA environmental sustainability.

The objective of the AWWDA's environmental sustainability is therefore to promote sustainable development within our area of jurisdiction by ensuring environmental protection, social equity, and economic development.

AWWDA environmental sustainability is guided by the Environmental Management and Coordination (Amendment) Act of 2015 which is the principal legislation governing the conduct of environmental management in Kenya; and the Constitution of Kenya, 2010. Other legislation related to natural resources such as Water Act, forest Act, Land planning Act, National land policy etc. as well as the Occupational Health and Safety Act, 2010 are also used as guidelines. AWWDA also complies with the other environmental requirements of International Development Funding agencies such as World Bank, Africa Development Bank, French Development Bank among others

For the Financial year ended June 30, 2022

Table 1: Environmental and Social Safeguards

IDF	Environment Safeguards Instruments	Description of safeguards
African Development Bank	Operational Safeguards (OS)	OS 1: Environmental and Social Assessment. OS 2: Involuntary Resettlement: Land Acquisition, Population Displacement and Compensation. OS 3: Biodiversity and Ecosystem Services. OS 4: Pollution Prevention and Control, Greenhouse Gases, Hazardous Materials and Resource Efficiency. OS 5: Labour Conditions, Health and Safety.
World Bank	Environmental and Social operational policies (OP)	OP4.01: Environmental Assessment OP4.36: Forestry OP 4.04: Natural Habitats OP4.12: Involuntary Resettlement OP 4.11: Physical Cultural Resources OP 4.10: Indigenous Peoples Policy OP 4.09: Pests Control Management
KfW	Sustainability Guidelines	

3. Employee welfare

The project management is by AWWDA staff and therefore the entity's employee welfare policies and guidelines apply as detailed below:

AWWDA has developed an approved Human Resource Instruments in which one of the guidelines is a comprehensive Human Resource Policy and Procedures Manual which is the primary document in the management of the Human Resources at the Agency. The document contains provisions for managing the entire scope of Human Resource Management and Development cycle.

It generally guides the implementation of the policies and decision making at various levels within the Agency on matters human capital. The policy provision covers the entire recruitment process, pay and benefits, employee relations, performance management, training & development and the health and safety issues. in consideration of the affirmative actions, the policy addresses issues related to gender balance, persons with disability and consideration of the marginalized communities in all aspects of human resources dynamics.

Under the career development, AWWDA has a comprehensive career progression document that outlines employee succession plans including requirements for internal promotions and the external engagements where talents may be required within its establishment. This is an instrument that outlines job descriptions for each cadre of employee. Together with the annual departmental work plans and the Government's performance contracting tool enables employees set their targets and eventually evaluated through annual appraisals. The evaluation enables employees of the Agency to be up skilled, helped or otherwise redeployed and up scaled.

The Agency also recognizes and commits itself to the achievement of the highest standards of health and safety in the workplace, and the elimination or minimization of health and safety hazards and

Nairobi Water Distribution Network Project (Credit No: BMZ NO 2020.82.527/KV 26833) Report and Financial Statements

For the Financial year ended June 30, 2022

risks that may affect its employees. In this regard, it it implements policies and programmes that assure their protection from such hazards and disasters. The policies and programmes are implemented in compliance with the provisions of Occupational Safety and Health Act, 2007 and other Labour Laws.

4. Market place practices-

AWWDA ensures incorporation of competitive market practices through, encouraging competitive bidding by Placing advertisements for all tenders in our local dailies, our website and The Govt. of Kenya Treasury portal. This enables all prospective bidders to access the information and to participate. At the close of all tenders, representatives who choose to attend are invited to witness the opening of the tenders to ensure transparency in the bidding process. All the participants are informed of the outcome of the procurement process.

AWWDA has always maintained an effective feedback mechanism by holding an annual supplier meeting to get feedback from suppliers and contractors. Any concerns raised during the forum are adequately addresses.

All engagements between AWWDA and suppliers and/or contractors take the form of purchase orders and contracts which are signed by both parties and they clearly enumerate responsibilities and obligations of either party. The payment schedules also form part of the contracts and they are strictly adhered to during the contract period.

AWWDA encourages public participation and also clearance by relevant Govt agencies to ensure consumer rights and interests are not infringed

5. Community Engagements-

During the 2021/2022FY AWWDA continued to ensure enhanced access to water across our area of jurisdiction in a bid to reduce the spread of COVID19.

Nairobi Water Distribution Network Project (Credit No: BMZ NO 2020.82.527/KV 26833) Report and Financial Statements For the Financial year ended June 30, 2022

4. Statement of Project Management responsibilities.

The Chief Executive Officer Athi Water Works Development Agency (AWWDA) and the Project Coordinator for Nairobi Water Distribution Network Program are responsible for the preparation and presentation of the Project's financial statements, which give a true and fair view of the state of affairs of the Project for and as at the end of the financial period ended on June 30, 2022. This responsibility includes: (i) maintaining adequate financial management arrangement and ensuring that these continue to be effective throughout the reporting period; (ii) maintaining proper accounting records, which disclose with reasonable accuracy at any time the financial position of the Project; (iii) designing, implementing and maintaining internal controls relevant to the preparation and fair presentation of the financial statement, and ensuring that they are free from material misstatements, whether due to error or fraud; (iv) safeguarding the assets of the Project; (v) selecting and applying appropriate accounting policies; and (vi) making accounting estimates that are reasonable in the circumstances.

The *Chief Executive Officer* AWWDA and the Project Coordinator for Nairobi Water Distribution Network Program accept responsibility for the Project's financial statements, which have been prepared on the Cash Basis Method of Financial Reporting, using appropriate accounting policies in accordance with International Public Sector Accounting Standards.

The Chief Executive Officer AWWDA and the Project Coordinator for Nairobi Water Distribution Network Program are of the opinion that the Project's financial statements give a true and fair view of the state of the Project's transactions during the financial period ended June 30, 2022, and of the Project's financial position as at that date. The Chief Executive Officer AWWDA and the Project Coordinator for Nairobi Water Distribution Network Program further confirm the completeness of the accounting records maintained for the Project, which have been relied upon in the preparation of the Project financial statements as well as the adequacy of the systems of internal financial control.

The Chief Executive Officer AWWDA and the Project Coordinator for Nairobi Water Distribution Network Program confirm that the Project has complied fully with applicable Government Regulations and the terms of external financing covenants, and that Project funds received during the period under audit were used for the eligible purposes for which they were intended and were properly accounted for.

Approval of the Project financial statements

The Project financial statements were approved by the *Chief Executive Officer* Athi Water Works Development Agency and the Project Coordinator for Project Coordinator for Nairobi Water Distribution Network Program on 29th September, 2022 and signed by them.

Chief Executive Officer Eng. Michael M. Thuita, MBS

Date: 29/09/2022

Project Coordinator Eng. Joseph Kamau

Date: 29/09/2022

Manager Finance & Accounting CPA, Dr. Christine Mawia Julius

ICPAK No: 6458

Date: 29/09/2022

REPUBLIC OF KENYA

lephone: +254-(20) 3214000 E-mail: info@oagkenya.go.ke Website: www.oagkenya.go.ke



HEADQUARTERS

Anniversary Towers Monrovia Street P.O. Box 30084-00100 NAIROBI

Enhancing Accountability

REPORT OF THE AUDITOR-GENERAL ON NAIROBI WATER DISTRIBUTION NETWORK PROJECT (CREDIT BMZ NO. 2020.82.527/KV 26833) FOR THE YEAR ENDED 30 JUNE, 2022 - ATHI WATER WORKS DEVELOPMENT AGENCY

PREAMBLE

I draw your attention to the contents of my report which is in three parts:

- A. Report on the Financial Statements that considers whether the financial statements are fairly presented in accordance with the applicable financial reporting framework, accounting standards and the relevant laws and regulations that have a direct effect on the financial statements.
- B. Report on Lawfulness and Effectiveness in Use of Public Resources which considers compliance with applicable laws, regulations, policies, gazette notices, circulars, guidelines and manuals and whether public resources are applied in a prudent, efficient, economic, transparent and accountable manner to ensure Government achieves value for money and that such funds are applied for intended purpose.
- C. Report on Effectiveness of Internal Controls, Risk Management and Governance which considers how the entity has instituted checks and balances to guide internal operations. This responds to the effectiveness of the governance structure, the risk management environment, and the internal controls developed and implemented by those charged with governance for orderly, efficient and effective operations of the entity.

An unmodified opinion does not necessarily mean that an entity has complied with all relevant laws and regulations, and that its internal controls, risk management and governance systems are properly designed and were working effectively in the financial year under review.

The three parts of the report are aimed at addressing the statutory roles and responsibilities of the Auditor-General as provided by Article 229 of the Constitution, the Public Finance Management Act, 2012 and the Public Audit Act, 2015. The three parts of the report, when read together constitute the report of the Auditor-General.

REPORT ON THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Opinion

I have audited the accompanying financial statements of Nairobi Water Distribution Network Project (Credit BMZ No. 2020.82.527/KV 26833) set out on pages 1 to 19, which

Report of the Auditor-General on Nairobi Water Distribution Network Project (Credit BMZ No. 2020.82.527/KV 26833) for the year ended 30 June, 2022 - Athi Water Works Development Agency

comprise the statement of financial assets as at 30 June, 2022 and the statement of receipts and payments, statement of cash flows and statement of comparative budget and actual amounts for the year then ended, and a summary of significant accounting policies and other explanatory information in accordance with the provisions of Article 229 of the Constitution of Kenya and Section 35 of the Public Audit Act, 2015. I have obtained all the information and explanations which, to the best of my knowledge and belief, were necessary for the purpose of the audit.

In my opinion, the financial statements present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of Nairobi Water Distribution Network Project as at 30 June, 2022, and of its financial performance and its cash flows for the year then ended, in accordance with International Public Sector Accounting Standards (Cash Basis) and comply with the Loan No. BMZ 2020.82.527/KV 26833 dated 26 June, 2014 between KfW Frankfurt am Main and the Republic of Kenya and the Public Finance Management Act, 2012.

Basis for Opinion

The audit was conducted in accordance with International Standards of Supreme Audit Institutions (ISSAIs). I am independent of the Nairobi Water Distribution Network Project Management in accordance with ISSAI 130 on Code of Ethics. I have fulfilled other ethical responsibilities in accordance with the ISSAI and in accordance with other ethical requirements applicable to performing audits of financial statements in Kenya. I believe that the audit evidence I have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for my opinion.

Key Audit Matters

Key audit matters are those matters that, in my professional judgment, are of most significance in the audit of the financial statements. There were no key audit matters to report in the year under review.

Other Information

The Program Management is responsible for the other information, which comprises Project Information and Overall Performance, Statement of Performance Against Project's Predetermined Objectives, Corporate Responsibility Social Statement/Sustainability Management Reporting and Statement of Project Responsibilities.

The other information does not include the financial statements and my report thereon. My opinion on the financial statements does not cover the other information and I do not express any form of assurance or conclusion thereon.

REPORT ON LAWFULNESS AND EFFECTIVENESS IN USE OF PUBLIC RESOURCES

Conclusion

As required by Article 229(6) of the Constitution, based on the audit procedures performed, except for the matters described in the Basis for Conclusion on Lawfulness and Effectiveness in Use of Public Resources section of my report, I confirm that, nothing

Report of the Auditor-General on Nairobi Water Distribution Network Project (Credit BMZ No. 2020.82.527/KV 26833) for the year ended 30 June, 2022 - Athi Water Works Development Agency

else has come to my attention to cause me to believe that public resources have not been applied lawfully and in an effective way.

Basis for Conclusion

1. Failure to Open a Project Bank Account

The Project Management have not opened a separate Project bank account, but instead the project funds were deposited in the Athi Water Works Development Agency's development account. This is contrary to Regulation 76(1) of the Public Finance Management (National Government) Regulations, 2015 which provides that for purpose of disbursement of Project Funds, there shall be opened and maintained a project account for every project.

In the circumstances, the Project Management was in breach of the law.

2. Extension of Water and Sewerage Services in Peri-Urban and Informal Settlements - LOT 3

The statement of receipts and payments includes expenditure on acquisition of non-financial assets of Kshs.778,055,510 which as disclosed in Note 11.8, includes Kshs.18,845,666 for Lot 3 project that was paid to a contractor as retention money after expiry of the defects' notification period and a performance certificate issued on 30 September, 2021. However, audit verification of the project in September, 2022 revealed that though the construction of water pipelines in three (3) informal settlements (Gitari Marigo, Ngando and Kawangware) was complete, the Nairobi City Water and Sewerage Company Ltd (NCWSC), mandated to carry out all the consumer water connection works including metering, had not commenced the consumer connections. As a result, the utilization of the water distribution networks constructed under the Project as well as the use of the sewerage system were delayed due to lack of water.

Consequently, value had not been derived from the expenditure incurred on the extension of water and sewerage services in peri-urban and informal settlements.

The audit was conducted in accordance with ISSAI 4000. The standard requires that I comply with ethical requirements and plan and perform the audit to obtain assurance about whether the activities, financial transactions and information reflected in the financial statements are in compliance, in all material respects, with the authorities that govern them. I believe that the audit evidence I have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for my conclusion.

REPORT ON EFFECTIVENESS OF INTERNAL CONTROLS, RISK MANAGEMENT AND GOVERNANCE

Conclusion

As required by Section 7(1)(a) of the Public Audit Act, 2015, based on the audit procedures performed, I confirm that, nothing has come to my attention to cause me to believe that internal controls, risk management and overall governance were not effective.

Basis for Conclusion

The audit was conducted in accordance with ISSAI 2315 and ISSAI 2330. The standards require that I plan and perform the audit to obtain assurance about whether effective processes and systems of internal control, risk management and overall governance were operating effectively, in all material respects. I believe that the audit evidence I have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for my conclusion.

REPORT ON OTHER LEGAL AND REGULATORY REQUIREMENTS

As required by the Financing Agreement Number BMZ No. 2020.82.527/KV26833 between the KfW Frankfurt am Main ("KfW") and the Republic of Kenya for Nairobi Water Distribution Network Project, I report based on my audit, that:

- i. I have obtained all the information and explanations which, to the best of my knowledge and belief, were necessary for the purpose of the audit;
- ii. In my opinion, adequate accounting records have been kept by the Project, so far as appears from the examination of those records; and,
- iii. The Project's financial statements agree with the accounting records and returns.

Responsibilities of Management and those Charged with Governance

Management is responsible for the preparation and fair presentation of these financial statements in accordance with International Public Sector Accounting Standards (Cash Basis) and for maintaining effective internal control as Management determines is necessary to enable the preparation of financial statements that are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error and for its assessment of the effectiveness of internal control, risk management and governance.

In preparing the financial statements, the Project Management is responsible for assessing the Project's ability to continue to sustain its services, disclosing, as applicable, matters related to sustainability of services and using the applicable basis of accounting unless the Management is aware of the intention to terminate the Project or to cease operations.

The Project Management is also responsible for the submission of the financial statements to the Auditor-General in accordance with the provisions of Section 47 of the Public Audit Act, 2015.

In addition to the responsibility for the preparation and presentation of the financial statements described above, Management is also responsible for ensuring that the activities, financial transactions and information reflected in the financial statements are in compliance with the authorities which govern them, and that public resources are applied in an effective way.

Those charged with governance are responsible for overseeing the Project's financial reporting process, reviewing the effectiveness of how the Project Management monitors compliance with relevant legislative and regulatory requirements, ensuring that effective processes and systems are in place to address key roles and responsibilities in relation

to governance and risk management, and ensuring the adequacy and effectiveness of the control environment.

Auditor-General's Responsibilities for the Audit

The audit objectives are to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements as a whole are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error, and to issue an auditor's report that includes my opinion in accordance with the provisions of Section 48 of the Public Audit Act, 2015 and submit the audit report in compliance with Article 229(7) of the Constitution. Reasonable assurance is a high level of assurance, but is not a guarantee that an audit conducted in accordance with ISSAIs will always detect a material misstatement and weakness when it exists. Misstatements can arise from fraud or error and are considered material if, individually or in the aggregate, they could reasonably be expected to influence the economic decisions of users taken on the basis of these financial statements.

In addition to the audit of the financial statements, a compliance audit is planned and performed to express a conclusion about whether, in all material respects, the activities, financial transactions and information reflected in the financial statements are in compliance with the authorities that govern them and that public resources are applied in an effective way, in accordance with the provisions of Article 229(6) of the Constitution and submit the audit report in compliance with Article 229(7) of the Constitution.

Further, in planning and performing the audit of the financial statements and audit of compliance, I consider internal control in order to give an assurance on the effectiveness of internal controls, risk management and governance processes and systems in accordance with the provisions of Section 7(1)(a) of the Public Audit Act, 2015 and submit the audit report in compliance with Article 229(7) of the Constitution. My consideration of the internal control would not necessarily disclose all matters in the internal control that might be material weaknesses under the ISSAIs. A material weakness is a condition in which the design or operation of one or more of the internal control components does not reduce to a relatively low level the risk that misstatements caused by error or fraud in amounts that would be material in relation to the financial statements being audited may occur and not be detected within a timely period by employees in the normal course of performing their assigned functions.

Because of its inherent limitations, internal control may not prevent or detect misstatements and instances of non-compliance. Also, projections of any evaluation of effectiveness to future periods are subject to the risk that controls may become inadequate because of changes in conditions, or that the degree of compliance with the policies and procedures may deteriorate.

As part of an audit conducted in accordance with ISSAIs, I exercise professional judgement and maintain professional skepticism throughout the audit. I also:

 Identify and assess the risks of material misstatement of the financial statements, whether due to fraud or error, design and perform audit procedures responsive to those risks, and obtain audit evidence that is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for my opinion. The risk of not detecting a material misstatement resulting from fraud is higher than for one resulting from error, as fraud may involve collusion, forgery, intentional omissions, misrepresentations, or the override of internal control.

- Evaluate the appropriateness of accounting policies used and the reasonableness of accounting estimates and related disclosures made by the Management.
- Conclude on the appropriateness of the Management's use of the applicable basis of accounting and, based on the audit evidence obtained, whether a material uncertainty exists related to events or conditions that may cast significant doubt on the Project's ability to continue to sustain its services. If I conclude that a material uncertainty exists, I am required to draw attention in the auditor's report to the related disclosures in the financial statements or, if such disclosures are inadequate, to modify my opinion. My conclusions are based on the audit evidence obtained up to the date of my audit report. However, future events or conditions may cause the Project to cease to continue to sustain its services.
- Evaluate the overall presentation, structure and content of the financial statements, including the disclosures, and whether the financial statements represent the underlying transactions and events in a manner that achieves fair presentation.
- Obtain sufficient appropriate audit evidence regarding the financial information and business activities of the Project to express an opinion on the financial statements.
- Perform such other procedures as I consider necessary in the circumstances.

I communicate with the Management regarding, among other matters, the planned scope and timing of the audit and significant audit findings, including any significant deficiencies in internal control that are identified during the audit.

I also provide Management with a statement that I have complied with relevant ethical requirements regarding independence, and to communicate with them all relationships and other matters that may reasonably be thought to bear on my independence, and where applicable, related safeguards.

CPA Nancy Gathungu, CBS AUDITOR-GENERAL

Nairobi

18 November, 2022

Nairobi Water Distribution Network Project (Credit No: BMZ NO 2020.82.527/KV 26833) For the Financial year ended June 30, 2022 Report and Financial Statements

6. Statement of Receipts and Payments for the year ended 30th June 2022

DESCRIPTION	NOTES		2021/2022			2020/2021 RE-STATED		2020/2021 CERTIFIED BALANCES	CUMULATIVE TO DATE
		Receipts & Payment controlled by the entity	Receipts & Payment controlled by the third party	TOTAL	Receipts & Payment controlled by the entity	Receipts & Payment controlled by the third party	TOTAL	TOTAL	
		KSHS	KSHS	KSHS	KSHS	KSHS	KSHS	KSHS	KSHS
RECEIPTS									
Transfer from Government entities	-	95,000,000		95,000,000	466,743,115		466,743,115	466,743,115	1,187,349,066
Proceeds from domestic and foreign grants	2		79,931,491	79,931,491		98,303,643	98,303,643	78,983,840	545,584,830
Loan from external development partners	3		553,237,180	553,237,180		491,518,214	491,518,214	510,838,017	2,881,503,879
TOTAL RECEIPTS		95,000,000	633,168,671	728,168,671	466,743,115	589,821,857	1,056,564,972	1,056,564,972	4,614,437,776
				A STATE OF STATE OF					
PAYMENT									
Compensation of Paps	5	16,707,278		16,707,278	6,882,375		6,882,375	6,882,375	95,281,896
Purchase of Goods & Services	9			•	350,379		350,379	350,379	1,716,552
Acquisition of non-financial assets	8	144,886,839	633,168,671	778,055,510	397,851,552	589,821,857	987,673,409	987,673,409	4,509,192,853
TOTAL PAYMENTS		161,594,117	633,168,671	794,762,788	405,084,306	589,821,857	994,906,163	994,906,163	4,606,191,301
Surplus/Deficit		(66,594,117)	The state of the s	(66,594,117)	61,658,809	*	61,658,809	61,658,809	8,246,475
(

Chief Executive Officer Eng. Michael M. Thuita, MBS

Date: 29/09/2022

Project Coordinator Eng. Joseph Kamau

Date: 29/09/2022

Manager Finance & Accounts CPA, Dr. Christine Mawia Julius

ICPAK No: 6458 Date: 29/09/2022

7. Statement of Financial Assets as at 30th June 2022

		2021/2022	2020/2021
FINANCIAL ASSETS	Note	KSH	KSH
Cash and Cash equivalents			
Bank balances	11A	8,246,475	74,840,592
Cash balances	11B	1-	
Cash equivalents	11C	-	-
Total Cash and Cash Equivalents		8,246,475	74,840,592
Accounts Receivables	12		*
TOTAL FINANCIAL ASSSETS		8,246,475	74,840,592
Payables-Deposits and Retentions	13	-	-
NET ASSETS		8,246,475	74,840,592
REPRESENTED BY:			
Fund balance Brought Forward	14	74,840,592	13,181,783
Prior year adjustments	15		*
Surplus/Deficit for the year		(66,594,117)	61,658,809
NET FINANCIAL POSITION		8,246,475	74,840,593

The accounting policies and explanatory notes to these financial statements form an integral part of the financial statements. The financial statements were approved on 29th September, 2022 and signed by:

Chief Executive Officer Eng. Michael M. Thuita, MBS

Date: 29/09/2022

Project Coordinator Eng. Joseph Kamau

Date: 29/09/2022

Manager Finance & Accounts CPA, Dr. Christine Mawia Julius

ICPAK No: 6458 Date: 29/09/2022

8. Statement of Cashflow for the Year Ended June 30, 2022

			RE-STATED	CERTIFIED BALANCES
Receipts for operating income	Notes	2021/2022	2020/2021	2020/2021
receipts for operating moonie	Notes	2021/2022	2020/2021	2020/2021
Transfer from Government Entities	1	95,000,000	466,743,115	466,743,115
Proceeds from domestic and foreign grants	2	79,931,491	98,303,643	78,983,840
Miscellaneous receipts	4	-	-	0
Total Receipts		174,931,491	565,046,758	545,726,955
Payments for operating expenses				
Compensation of PAPs	5	-16,707,278	-6,882,375	-6,882,375
Purchase of goods and Services	6	-	-350,379	-350,379
Social Security Benefit	7	-	-	
Transfer to government entities	9	-	-	-
Other grants and transfers	10	-	-	-
Net cash flow from operating activities		158,224,213	557,814,004	538,494,201
Cashflow from Investing Activities				
Acquisition of Assets	8	-778,055,510	-987,673,409	-987,673,409
Net cash flows from Investing Activities		-778,055,510	-987,673,409	-987,673,409
Cashflow from Borrowing Activities				
Proceeds from Foreign Borrowings	3	553,237,180	491,518,214	510,838,017
Net cash flow from financing activities		553,237,180	491,518,214	510,838,017
Net Increase in Cash and Cash Equivalent		-66,594,117	61,658,809	61,658,809
Cash and cash equivalent at Beginning of the year	4	74,840,592	13,181,783	13,181,783
Cash and cash equivalent at end of the year		8,246,475	74,840,592	74,840,592

The accounting policies and explanatory notes to these financial statements form an integral part of the financial statements. The entity financial statements were approved on 28th September, 2022 and signed

Chief Executive Officer Eng. Michael M. Thuita, MBS

Date: 29/09/2022

Project Coordinator Eng. Joseph Kamau

Date: 29/09/2022

Manager Finance & Accounts CPA, Dr. Christine Mawia Julius

ICPAK No: 6458 Date: 29/09/2022 Nairobi Water Distribution Network Project (Credit No: BMZ NO 2020.82.527/KV 26833) For the Financial year ended June 30, 2022 Report and Financial Statements

Statement of Comparison of Budget and Actual Amounts for the year ended 30th June 2022

Receipts/Payments Item	Original Budget	Adjustments	Final Budget	Actual on Comparable Basis	Budget Utilization difference	% of Utilization
	а	b	c=a+b	q	p-o=e	f=d/c %
Receipts						
Loan from external development partners	527,534,225		527,534,225	553,237,180	-25,702,955	104.87%
Proceeds from domestic and foreign grants	80,000,000		80,000,000	79,931,491	68,509	99.91%
Transfers from Government entities	80,000,000		80,000,000	80,000,000	3	100.00%
Transfer from Support to Peri-Urban	.1	15,000,000	15,000,000	15,000,000	á	100.00%
Fund Balance B/F		74,840,592	74,840,592	74,840,592		100.00%
Total Receipts	687,534,225	89,840,592	777,374,817	803,009,263	-25,634,446	103.30%
Payments						
Acquisition of non-financial assets	670,824,225	89,840,592	760,664,817	778,055,510	-17,390,693	102.29%
Purchases of Goods & Services		•	•	20		
Compensation of Paps	16,710,000	1	16,710,000	16,707,278	2,722	%86.66
Total Payments	687,534,225	89,840,592	777,374,817	794,762,788	-17,387,971	102.24%
Surplus/Deficit	1	ľ	1	8,246,475		

Note: The significant budget utilisation/performance differences in the last column are explained in Annex 1 to these financial statements.

Chief Executive Officer Eng. Michael M. Thuita, MBS

Date: 29/09/2022

Project Coordinator Eng. Joseph Kamau Date: 29/09/2022

Manager Finance & Accounts CPA, Dr. Christine Mawia Julius ICPAK No: 6458

Date: 29/09/2022

10. Significant Accounting Policies

The principal accounting policies adopted in the preparation of these financial statements are set out below:

10.1 Statement of compliance and basis of preparation

The financial statements have been prepared in accordance with Cash-basis IPSAS financial reporting under the cash basis of accounting, as prescribed by the PSASB and set out in the accounting policy note below. This cash basis of accounting has been supplemented with accounting for; a) receivables that include imprests and salary advances and b) payables that include deposits and retentions. The financial statements comply with and conform to the form of presentation prescribed by the PSASB.

The accounting policies adopted have been consistently applied to all the years presented.

10.2 Reporting entity

The financial statements are for the Nairobi Water Distribution Network Project under National Government of Kenya. The financial statements encompass the reporting entity as specified in the relevant legislation PFM Act 2012.

10.3 Reporting currency

The financial statements are presented in Kenya Shillings (Kshs), which is the functional and reporting currency of the Project and all values are rounded to the nearest Kenya Shilling.

10.4 Recognition of receipts

The project recognises all receipts from the various sources when the event occurs, and the related cash has actually been received.

i) Transfers from the Exchequer

Transfer from Exchequer is recognized in the books of accounts when cash is received. Cash is considered as received when payment instruction is issued to the bank and notified to the receiving entity.

ii) External Assistance

External assistance is monies received through grants and loans from multilateral and bilateral development partners.

Significant Accounting Policies (Continued)



iii) Other receipts

These include Appropriation-in-Aid and relates to receipts such as proceeds from disposal of assets and sale of tender documents. These are recognized in the financial statements at the time associated cash is received.

iv) Donations and grants

Grants and donations shall be recognized in the books of accounts when cash is received. Cash is considered as received when a payment advice is received by the recipient entity or by the beneficiary. In case of grant/donation in kind, such grants are recorded upon receipt of the grant item and upon determination of the value. The date of the transaction is the value date indicated on the payment advice.

v) Proceeds from borrowing

Borrowing includes external loans acquired by the Project or any other debt the Project may take and will be treated on cash basis and recognized as a receipt during the year they were received.

vi) Undrawn external assistance

These are loans and grants at reporting date as specified in a binding agreement and relate to funding for the Project currently under development where conditions have been satisfied or their ongoing satisfaction is highly likely and the project is anticipated to continue to completion. An analysis of the Project's undrawn external assistance is shown in the funding summary.

10.5 Recognition of payments

The Project recognises all payments when the event occurs, and the related cash has actually been paid out by the Project.

i) Compensation to employees

Salaries and Wages, Allowances, Statutory Contribution for employees are recognized in the period when the compensation is paid.

Significant Accounting Policies (Continued)

ii) Use of goods and services

Goods and services are recognized as payments in the period when the goods/services are consumed and paid for. If not paid for during the period where goods/services are consumed, they shall be disclosed as pending bills.

iii) Interest on borrowing

Borrowing costs that include interest are recognized as payment in the period in which they incur and paid for.

iv) Repayment of borrowing (principal amount)

The repayment of principal amount of borrowing is recognized as payment in the period in which the repayment is made. The stock of debt is disclosed as an annexure to the consolidated financial statements.

v) Acquisition of fixed assets

The payment on acquisition of property plant and equipment items is not capitalized. The cost of acquisition and proceeds from disposal of these items are treated as payments and receipts items respectively. Where an asset is acquired in a non-exchange transaction for nil or nominal consideration and the fair value of the asset can be reliably established, a contra transaction is recorded as receipt and as a payment.

A fixed asset register is maintained by each public entity and a summary provided for purposes of consolidation. This summary is disclosed as an annexure to the consolidated financial statements.

10.6 In-kind donations

In-kind contributions are donations that are made to the Project in the form of actual goods and/or services rather than in money or cash terms. These donations may include vehicles, equipment or personnel services. Where the financial value received for in-kind contributions can be reliably determined, the Project includes such value in the statement of receipts and payments both as receipts and as payments in equal and opposite amounts; otherwise, the contribution is not recorded.

Significant Accounting Policies (Continued)

10.7 Cash and cash equivalents

Cash and cash equivalents comprise cash on hand and cash at bank, short-term deposits on call and highly liquid investments with an original maturity of three months or less, which are readily convertible to known amounts of cash and are subject to insignificant risk of changes in value. Bank account balances include amounts held at the Central Bank of Kenya and at various commercial banks at the end of the financial year.

For the purposes of these financial statements, cash and cash equivalents also include short term cash imprests and advances to authorised public officers and/or institutions which were not surrendered or accounted for at the end of the financial year.

10.8 Restriction on cash

Restricted cash represents amounts that are limited/restricted from being used to settle a liability for at least twelve months after the reporting period. This cash is limited for direct use as required by stipulation. Amounts maintained in deposit bank accounts are restricted for use in refunding third part deposits.

10.9 Imprests and Advances

For the purposes of these financial statements, imprests and advances to authorised public officers and/or institutions which were not surrendered or accounted for at the end of the financial year is treated as receivables. This is in recognition of the government practice where the imprest payments are recognized as payments when fully accounted for by the imprest or AIE holders. This is an enhancement to the cash accounting policy. Other accounts receivables are disclosed in the financial statements.

10.10 Contingent Liabilities

A contingent liability is:

- A possible obligation that arises from past events and whose existence will be confirmed only
 by the occurrence or non-occurrence of one or more uncertain future events not wholly within
 the control of the entity; or
- b) A present obligation that arises from past events but is not recognised because:

Significant Accounting Policies (Continued

- (i) It is not probable that an outflow of resources embodying economic benefits or service potential will be required to settle the obligation; or
- (ii) The amount of the obligation cannot be measured with sufficient reliability.

Some of contingent liabilities may arise from: litigation in progress, guarantees, indemnities. Letters of comfort/ support, insurance, Public Private Partnerships,

The Entity does not recognize a contingent liability but discloses details of any contingencies in the notes to the financial statements unless the possibility of an outflow of resources embodying economic benefits or service potential is remote.

Annex 5 of this financial statement is a register of the contingent liabilities in the year.

10.11 Contingent Assets

The Entity does not recognize a contingent asset, but discloses details of a possible asset whose existence is contingent on the occurrence or non-occurrence of one or more uncertain future events not wholly within the control of entity in the notes to the financial statements. Contingent assets are assessed continually to ensure that developments are appropriately reflected in the financial statements. If it has become virtually certain that an inflow of economic benefits or service potential will arise and the asset's value can be measured reliably, the asset and the related revenue are recognized in the financial statements of the period in which the change occurs.

10.12 Pending bills

Pending bills consist of unpaid liabilities at the end of the financial year arising from contracted goods or services during the year or in past years. As pending bills do not involve the payment of cash in the reporting period, they recorded as 'memorandum' or 'off-balance' When the pending bills are finally settled, such payments are included in the statement of receipts and payments in the year in which the payments are made.

Significant Accounting Policies (Continued

10.13 Budget

The budget is developed on a comparable accounting basis (cash basis), the same accounts classification basis (except for accounts receivable - outstanding imprest and clearance accounts and accounts payable - deposits, which are accounted for on an accrual basis), and for the same period as the financial statements. The Project's budget was approved as required by Law and National Treasury Regulations, as well as by the participating development partners, as detailed in the Government of Kenya Budget Printed Estimates for the year. The Development Projects are budgeted for under the MDAs but receive budgeted funds as transfers and account for them separately. These transfers are recognised as inter-entity transfers and are eliminated upon consolidation. A high-level assessment of the Project's actual performance against the comparable budget for the financial year/period under review has been *included in an annex to these financial statements*.

10.14 Third party payments

Included in the receipts and payments, are payments made on its behalf by to third parties in form of loans and grants. These payments do not constitute cash receipts and payments. And are disclosed in the payment to third parties' column in the statement of receipts and payments. During the year, **Kshs. 633,168,671** were received in form of direct payments from third parties.

10.15 Exchange rate differences

The accounting records are maintained in the functional currency of the primary economic environment in which the Project operates, Kenya Shillings. Transactions in foreign currencies during the year/period are converted into the functional currency using the exchange rates prevailing at the dates of the transactions. Any foreign exchange gains and losses resulting from the settlement of such transactions and from the translation at year-end exchange rates of monetary assets and liabilities denominated in foreign currencies are recognised in the statements of receipts and payments.

Significant Accounting Policies (Continued

10.16 Comparative figures

Where necessary comparative figures for the previous financial year/period have been amended or reconfigured to conform to the required changes in financial statement presentation.

10.17 Subsequent events

There have been no events subsequent to the financial year/period end with a significant impact on the financial statements for the year ended June 30, 2022.

10.18 Prior period adjustments

Prior period adjustments relate to errors and other adjustments noted arising from previous year(s). Explanations and details of these prior period adjustments are presented *in note of these financial statements*

11. Notes to the Financial Statements

1 Transfer from Government entities

These represent counterpart funding and other receipts from government as follows:

	2021/2022	2020/2021	Cumulative to Date
	Kshs	Kshs	Kshs
Counterpart funding through Ministry	of Water & Sanitar	ion	
Counterpart funding Quarter 1	20,000,000	20,000,000	88,000,000
Counterpart funding Quarter 2	20,000,000	-	68,000,000
Counterpart funding Quarter 3	20,000,000	1	273,000,000
Counterpart funding Quarter 4	20,000,000	446,743,115	758,349,066
Transfer from Support to Peri-Urban	15,000,000	; - ;	15,000,000
Total	95,000,000	466,743,115	1,187,349,066

2. proceeds from Domestic and Foreign Grants
During the financial period to 30th June 2022, we received grants from donors as detailed in the table below.

ils	FY 2020/2021CERTIFIED BALANCE									1	78,983,840		78,983,840
Total amount in Kshs	FY 2020/2021 RE-STATED	Kshs			220						98,303,643		98,303,643
	FY 2021/2022											79,931,491	79,931,491
Total amount in Kshs		Kshs		N/A		5,799,172	57,643,527	80,656,545	132,492,605	90,757,848	98,303,643	79,931,491	545,584,830
Grant Received in kind		Kshs		N/A									•
Grants received as direct payment*		Kshs	ernments)	N/A	Grants Received from Multilateral Donors (International Organizations)	5,799,172	57,643,527	80,656,545	132,492,605	90,757,848	98,303,643	79,931,491	545,584,830
Grants received in cash		Kshs	(Foreign Gov	N/A	ors (Internatio								٠
Amount received in donor currency		Euro	Grants Received from Bilateral Donors (Foreign Governments)	N/A	Multilateral Don	51,640	509,124	705,568	1,168,100	801,346	850,139	683,346	4,769,262
Date received			eceived from	N/A	eceived from	2015/2016	2016/2017	2017/2018	2018/2019	2019/2020	2020/2021	2021/2022	•
Name of Donor			Grants R	N/A	Grants R	KfW-EU	KfW-EU	KfW-EU	KfW-EU	KfW-EU	KfW-EU	KfW-EU	Total

3. Loan from External Development Partners

During the financial period to 30th June 2022, we received funding from development partners in form of loans negotiated by the National Treasury as detailed in the table below:

Date received	Amount in loan currency	Loans received in cash	Loans received as direct payment*	Tota	Total amount in Kshs	
				FY 2021/2022	FY 2020/2021 RE-STATED	FY 2020/2021 CERTIFIED BALANCES
	Euro	Kshs	Kshs	Kshs	Kshs	Kshs
eign G	Loans Received from Bilateral Donors (Foreign Governments)					
N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A			
nternat	Loans Received from Multilateral Donors (International Organisations)					
KFW 2015/2016	258,200		28,995,860			
KFW 2016/2017	2,181,575		288,217,637			
KFW 2017/2018	3,621,864		403,282,726			
KFW 2018/2019	5,768,136		662,463,025			
2019/2020	4,115,967		453,789,237			
2020/2021	4,250,696		491,518,214		491,518,214	510,838,017
2021/2022	4,780,289		553,237,180	553,237,180		
	24,976,728	•	2.881,503,879	553,237,180	553.237.180 491.518.214	510,838,017

4. Miscellaneous Receipts

There were no miscellaneous receipts during the year

5. Compensation of Paps

This relates to the payment of Crops and wayleaves for Paps

		2021/2022		2020/2021	Cumulative to Date
SCOPE OF WORKS	Payment controlled by the entity in cash	Payment controlle d by the third party	Total payment		
	Kshs	Kshs	Kshs	Kshs	Kshs
Crops & Way leave					
Compensation	16,707,278	-	16,707,278	6,882,375	95,281,896
TOTAL	16,707,278	-	16,707,278	6,882,375	95,281,896

6. Purchase of Goods and Services

The have payments related purchase of goods and services during the year

		2021/2022		2020/2021	Cumulative to Date
SCOPE OF WORKS	Payment controlled by the entity in cash	Payment controlle d by the third party	Total payment		
	Kshs	Kshs	Kshs	Kshs	Kshs
Advertising	-		-	350,379	1,716,552
TOTAL	-		-	350,379	1,716,552

7. Social Security Benefits

The project didn't have payments related to social security benefits during the year

8. Acquisition of Non-Financial Assets

		2021/2022		2020/2021	Cumulative to Date
SCOPE OF WORKS	Payment controlled by the entity in cash	Payment controlled by the third party	Total payment		
	KSH	KSH	KSH	KSH	KSH
Construction for Lot 1 Eastern Transmission (Kiambu- Embakasi) Pipeline	92,637,026	296,430,853	389,067,880	400,353,092	2,211,041,348
Construction for Lot 2 - Western Transmission (Kabete- Uthiru-Karen) Pipeline	45,033,714	265,516,982	310,550,695	393,606,573	1,480,340,358
Construction for Lot 3 - Extension of Water and Sewerage Services to Peri-Urban and Informal Settlements	2,973,596	15,872,070	18,845,666	62,296,845	420,906,670
The consultant for the work supervision	1,432,263	27,332,766	28,765,029	123,292,259	357,953,597
Supply of consumer Water Meters	2,810,240	28,016,000	30,826,240	8,124,640	38,950,880
TOTAL	144,886,839	633,168,671	778,055,510	987,673,409	4,509,192,852

{N.B the civil works plus all the related consultancies are considered assets

Nairobi Water Distribution Network Project (Credit No: BMZ NO 2020.82.527/KV 26833) Report and Financial Statements

For the Financial year ended June 30, 2022

Notes to the Financial Statements (Continued)

9. Transfers to Other Government Entities

During the financial year to 30th June 2022, we did not have any transfers to other government entities.

10. Other Grants, Transfer and Payments

The project didn't have other grants and transfers and payments during the year

11. Cash and Cash Equivalents

DESCRIPTION	2021/2022	2020/2021
	KSH	KSH
Bank accounts	8,246,475	74,840,592
Cash in Hand	-	-
Cash equivalents (short term deposits)	-	-
Total	8,246,475	74,840,592

The reported cash balances comprise of GoK contribution to the project and is managed through AWWDA's development fund account. To enhance accountability, a fund accountability is maintained for each project whose funds are managed through the same account.

11 A. Bank Account

Project Bank Account

	2021/2022	2020/2021
	Kshs	Kshs
Foreign Currency Accounts		
N/A	-	-
Total Foreign Currency balances	=	
Local Currency Accounts		
Co-operative Bank of Kenya (A/c No 01141084618501)	8,246,475	74,840,592
Total local currency balances	8,246,475	74,840,592
Total bank account balances	8,246,475	74,840,592

11 B. Cash in hand

The project did not have any cash in hand

11 C. Cash equivalents (short term deposits)

The project didn't have any short-term deposits

12 Imprests and Advances

No imprest and Advances were paid under the project

Nairobi Water Distribution Network Project (Credit No: BMZ NO 2020.82.527/KV 26833) Report and Financial Statements

For the Financial year ended June 30, 2022

13 Deposits and Retention Monies

No Retention and Deposits were paid under the project

14 Fund Balance Brought Forward

	2021/2022	2020/2021
	Kshs	Kshs
Bank accounts	74,840,592	13,181,783
Cash in hand		-
Cash equivalents (short-term deposits)	-	-
Outstanding imprests and advances	-	-
Total	74,840,592	13,181,783

15 Prior Year Adjustment

	2021/2022	Certified Cumulative receipt to date FY 2020/2021	Adjustments	Adjusted Cumulative Receipt to date FY 2020/2021
Description of the error	Kshs	Kshs	Kshs	Kshs
Grant from external development partners	-	414,616,501	51,036,839	465,653,340
Loan from external development partners		2,379,303,538	-51,036,839	2,328,266,699
Total		2,793,920,039	-	2,793,920,039

The adjustments were as a result of error noted in prior year

16 Changes in Receivables

There were no Changes in Receivables under the project

17 Changes in Accounts Payables

There were no Changes in Payables under the project

12. Other Important Disclosures

1 Pending Accounts Payables

DESCRIPTION	Balance b/f FY 2020/2021 Kshs	Additions for the period Kshs	Paid during the year Kshs	Balance c/f FY 2021/2022 Kshs
Construction of civil works	347,260,175	470,010,063	794,762,788	22,507,450
TOTAL	347,260,175	470,010,063	794,762,788	22,507,450

13. Progress on Follow of Prior year Auditor-General's Recommendations

Doforonoo				Timeframe:
No on the			Status:	(Put a date when
Jvo. on me	Issue / Observations from Auditor	Management comments	(Resolved /	you expect the
external			Not Resolved)	issue to be
andu ixeport				resolved)
	The statement of comparative budget and The	The payment to Summerfield		
	actual amounts for the year ended 30 Company Limited in respect to land	Company Limited in respect to land		
	June, 2021 reflects budgeted expenditure compensation of Kshs.12,838828 and	compensation of Kshs.12,838828 and		
Other	of Kshs.1,066,743,115 against actual	actual the Release of 2nd half of the retention		
matters-	expenditure of Kshs.994,906,163	Kshs.994,906,163 for Nanchang Foreign Engineering		30^{th}
Budgetary	resulting to an under expenditure of Company of Kshs.21,668,489.51 were	Company of Kshs.21,668,489.51 were	Resolved	September
Control and	Kshs.71,836,952 or 7% of the	budget to be paid under the FY2020/2021		2021.
Репогталсе	allocation. However, Management has budget but as at 30th June 2021 the	budget but as at 30th June 2021 the		
	not given satisfactory explanation for the contractor was still addressing some	contractor was still addressing some		
	underperformance which impacted	snags and the land process for		
	megatively on the Project Implementation.	Summerfield was still underway		
<i>J</i>	A. A			

Chief Executive Officer Eng. Michael M. Thuita, MBS

Date: 29/09/2022

Project Coordinator Eng. Joseph Kamau Date: 29/09/2022

Date: 29/09/2022

2

Manager Finance & Accounts CPA, Dr. Christine Mawia Julius ICPAK No: 6458

14. Annexes

Annex 1 Variance Explanations -Comparative Budget and Actual amounts for FY 2021-2022

Receipts/Payments Item	Final Budget	Actual on Comparable Basis	Budget Utilization difference	% of Utilization	Comments on Variance
	c=a+p	Р	p-ɔ=ə	f=d/c-%	
Receipts					
Loan from external development partners	527,534,225	553,237,180	-25,702,955	104.87%	A higher Exchange rate of 129.34 was used instead of the on fixed in the contract of 106.4675
Proceeds from domestic and foreign grants	80,000,000	79,931,491	68,509	99.91%	Within Budget
Transfers from Government entities	80,000,000	80,000,000	1	100.00%	
Transfer from Support to Peri-Urban	15,000,000	15,000,000	1	100.00%	
Fund Balance B/F	74,840,592	74,840,592	1	100.00%	
Total Receipts	777,374,817	803,009,263	-25,634,446	103.30%	
Payments					
Acquisition of non-financial assets	760,664,817	778,055,510	-17,390,693	102.29%	A higher Exchange rate of 129.34 was used instead of the on fixed in the contract of 106.4675
Purchases of Goods & Services					
Compensation of Paps	16,710,000	16,707,278	2,722	%86.66	
Total Payments	777,374,817	794,762,788	-17,387,971	102.24%	

Annex 2: Reconciliation of Inter-Entity Transfers

i i i i i				
	Break down of Transfers from the State Department of Water	tate Department of Water		
	Government Counterpart Funding			
		Bank Statement Date	Amount (KShs)	Indicate the FY to which the amounts relate
	Quarter 1		20,000,000	FY2021/2022
	Quarter 2		20,000,000	FY2021/2022
	Quarter 3		20,000,000	FY2021/2022
	Quarter 4		20,000,000	FY2021/2022
_	Transfer from Peri-Urban		15,000,000	FY2021/2022
		Total	95,000,000	
+	Direct Payments			
		Bank Statement Date	Amount (KShs)	Indicate the FY to which the amounts relate
_	Various dates		633,168,671	
		Total	633,168,671	
c. 0	Others			
		Bank Statement Date	Amount (KShs)	Indicate the FY to which the amounts relate
	N/A			
		Total	1	
		TOTAL(a+b+c)	728,168,671	

Annex 3 - Analysis of Pending Bills

trunca o trunis sis of t change Dins						
Supplier of Services	Original Amount	Date Contracted	Amount Paid To-Date	Outstanding Balance	Outstanding Balance	Comments
				30th June 2022	30th June, 2021	
Construction of Civil Works	a	q	υ	d=a-c		
1. CES Consulting Engineers Salzgitter GMBH in association with Mangat, I.B Patel JV	357,953,597	2015	357,953,597	1	1	The original
2.Zhongmei Engineering Group-Lot 1	2,215,253,799	2016	2,211,041,348	4,212,451	217,263,850	amounts reflect
3.Zhongmei Engineering Group-Lot 2	1,497,794,877	2017	1,480,340,358	17,454,519	111,847,385	the actual
4.Nanchang Foreign Eng Co.Ltd-Lot 3A	420,906,670	2017	420,906,670	ı	18,148,940	gmonnts
5.Hydro standard Kenya Ltd-Lot 3B	39,791,360	2021	38,950,880	840,480	1	Compound
Total	4,531,700,303		4,509,192,852	22,507,450	347,260,175	

Annex 4- Summary of Fixed Asset Register

Asset Class-Work in Progress	Certified Opening Cost (Kshs)2020/21	Re-stated Openig Cost (Kshs)2020/21	Purchase /Additions in the year (Kshs) 2021/22	Disposal in the year(Kshs) 2021/22	Transfers in/(out)Kshs 2021/22	Closing Cost (Kshs) 2021/22
		В	q	3	р	e=a+b-@+(-)d
1. CES Consulting Engineers Salzgitter GMBH in association with Mangat, I.B Patel JV	329,188,567	329,188,567	28,765,029		ī	357,953,597
2.Zhongmei Engineering Group-Lot 1	1,599,249,185	1,821,973,469	389,067,880	1	1	2,211,041,348
3.Zhongmei Engineering Group-Lot 2	1,169,789,662	1,169,789,662	310,550,695	•	1	1,480,340,358
4.Nanchang Foreign Eng. Co. Ltd-Lot 3A	402,061,004	402,061,004	18,845,666			420,906,670
5.Hydro standard Kenya Ltd-Lot 3B	8,124,640	8,124,640	30,826,240	ť		38,950,880
TOTAL	3,508,413,058	3,731,137,342	778,055,510		1	4,509,192,853